Chairman’s Initials

Date: 


MINUTES of the meeting of BOBBINGTON PARISH COUNCIL

held on Wednesday 19 July 2017 in the Jubilee Room, at Bobbington Village Hall at 7:30pm

PRESENT: 
Councillor: Mrs. L Jones (Chairman) 


County Cllr: V Wilson



District Cllr: R McCardle
Councillors: Mrs J Humphries, Mrs. J Stanton and W J Snelson 
Victoria Morris – Clerk to the Council 
1 Member of the public

1419. APOLOGIES: 

Apologies for non-attendance were submitted on behalf of Cllr. R Lewis, Cllr. M Snelson and Cllr. Mrs I Rees.
1420. DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST:

Cllr. Mrs Humphries declared an interest in 1427ai. Cllr. Mrs Stanton declared an interest in 1427aii.
1421. MINUTES: 

RESOLVED that the minutes of the meeting of Bobbington Parish Council held on 21 June 2017, a copy having previously been circulated to each member of the Council, be approved.

1422. MATTERS ARISING:
a. Tree Update (Brantley Lane / Crescent)

Cllr. McCardle reported he had spoken to Alan Warden at the District Council to ascertain whether there was any alternative solution to the planning application. Alan confirmed that no one was willing to take responsibility however, he believed that there was minimal damage to the fabric of the house. Whilst he had made recommendations to the Housing Association, there was no real method of enforcing these.
Cllr. McCardle confirmed that Steve Dores was responsible for reviewing the application and producing a report on behalf of the Council. As the Parish Council are already aware, it is unlikely that Steve will favour the removal of the tree. That being the case, a District Councillor could call the plans into committee on the grounds of very special circumstances. If sent to committee we would be permitted to speak at the committee meeting for 3 minutes, to put forward our case. A site visit can also be arranged prior to the meeting, to help voting Councillors understand the position. It was again acknowledged the tree was beautiful and whilst subject to a TPO these were exceptional circumstances.
Cllr. McCardle raised concerns as to who would meet the cost of removal given the size of the tree. It was agreed that Cllr. M Snelson may be able to evaluate the cost.
b. Affordable Housing
The Clerk had contacted Lesley Birch and Cllr. McCardle with respect to very Special Circumstances. 
Cllr. McCardle explained to those present that there was no real definition, it is a question of balance. In the greenbelt a new house is seen as contrary to policy and harmful it would, therefore, be deemed inappropriate and normally refused. Leisure and farming are seen as two possible exceptions, however, neither would apply in this scenario.

An application on a rural exception site must be led by a Parish council and have an element of local people taking occupation of the homes. You cannot have enabling developments as these are contrary to the rules, hence would require very special circumstances – Cllr McCardle could not identify any such circumstances. He also confirmed political desire is contrary to the rules and incentives (e.g. playgrounds) are seen as bribes.
Lesley Birch had also confirmed there was no real definition. She had never come across any examples, although understood there had been one witnessed by her department. She had also spoken to the District Council after the meeting. She explained that it would need to be very special as if permission was given it would act as precedent. The feedback she received caused her to believe it was unlikely anything would meet the requirement and the application would only be considered if for affordable housing only.
 

c. Defibrillator
A member of the public attending the June meeting had kindly forwarded an email with defibrillator model recommendations and prices. No response had been seen to the email ad no update was available as Cllr. Lewis had tendered his apologies.
An email had also been received from the clerk of Trysull and Seisdon Parish Council, who had emailed all neighbouring Parish Councils to enquire as to whether they had one and if so details of the supplier, cost, training undertaken and location.

d. EE rural cell trial

Cllr. Mrs Stanton reported she was in receipt of an email from EE to confirm that they had provisionally agreed to the site in Bobbington. All tests have been performed successfully, so they can now progress to the planning stage.

e. Royal Oak
Cllr. McCardle confirmed that the car park and grassed areas were still considered greenbelt. However, as part is in Staffordshire and the remaining area in Shropshire, he was unsure who would determine any planning application. South Staffordshire’s policy is no building on greenbelt, however, Shropshire may have a slightly different policy.
A request to return the area to a grassland could take years. Cllr McCardle confirmed he was not aware of other instances where this had happened.

A question was raised as to the area being used for other purposes e.g. HGV parking or for cycle clubs to meet on. Cllr McCardle will look into the first example, the second would be for the land owner to consent, no planning application would be required.
1423. HIGHWAY MATTERS 
The Clerk had contacted Simon Griffiths at Staffordshire Highways with respect to the depression under the carriageway between White Cross crossroads and Blacklands. A response is awaited.

Pavements in Brantley Crescent which are in poor condition, have also been reported to Staffordshire Highways.
It was noted a number of hedges had been cut around the parish.
A number of potholes at the Gospel Ash Road end of Watery Lane are to be reported as they are considered fairly dangerous, particularly if people drive around them to avoid them when exiting Watery lane.

1424. REPORTS FROM COMMITTEE REPRESENTATIVES

Village Hall
The Annual General Meeting was held on 11 July 2017. The leaking flat roof will be repaired in July / August 2017.
Church of the Holy Cross 
Corbett school’s leaver service will be held on 20 July 2017. 
The PCC are reviewing various new heating systems to assess which is the most suitable.
The Bobbington brief has been distributed to all houses in the Parish.

Corbett School 

Cllr. W Snelson reported a fire drill had successfully taken place and all policies reviewed. A Trustee’s meeting had been held the previous evening and Sports day was held today.
Unfortunately, Kevin Astley is retiring at the end of term. A teacher is also leaving to further their knowledge in a larger school.
Community Speed Watch (“CSW”)

Cllr. Lewis had reported one further speed watch session since the last meeting. 3 speeding vehicles were recorded out of the 91 passing through during the session.
Cllr. Wilson had been contacted by a Parishioner with respect to speeding along Gospel Ash Road. Whilst it was acknowledged there is an issue with speeding along that road, it was noted that the Community Speed watch equipment cannot currently be used there as health and safety risk assessments would be required. The Clerk agreed to contact the CSW team with respect to this.
Permanent signs were discussed and the issues mentioned to Cllr Wilson, it was noted that there was a cost to these notices as drivers start to ignore them and, therefore, speeding is not reduced.
1425. PUBLIC QUESTION TIME
No questions were raised.
1426. FINANCE
There were no financial matters to be discussed or approved.
1427. PLANNING MATTERS
a. Received
i. PA 17/00625/FUL - Relocation of dog kennels to maintain site security and avoid disruption to existing zoo animals; Halfpenny Green Vineyards, Tom Lane, Bobbington, DY7 5EP – not all present had reviewed the plans. There was not thought to be any objection from those that had, however, it was agreed the remaining Councillors would review the plans as soon as possible and forward comments to the Clerk for submission.
ii. PA 17/00584/FUL - Demolition of steel-framed barn and erection of 1 x 3 bed dwelling and 1 x 4 bed dwelling of a new access – 19 Six Ashes Road, Bobbington, DY7 5BZ – Object on the grounds of greenbelt, village curtilage, flooding, entrance to proposed development on bend, previously refused developments. 
b. Responded to: 
i. PA 17/00499/FUL - New balcony and external fire escape staircase; Halfpenny Green Vineyards Tom Lane Bobbington Stourbridge South Staffordshire DY7 5EP – no objections – it was confirmed this has since been approved
ii. APP/C3430/W/17/3172549 – PA 16/00693/FUL – Orchard House, Tom Lane, Bobbington – appeal re replacement dwelling – no further comments
c. Outcomes:
d. Enforcement matters:
i. Several matters, as discussed at the June meeting, have been reported to planning and enforcement at the district Council.

1428. AIRFIELD MATTERS
Nothing to report
1429. CORRESPONDENCE
PCSO Crime report 
Protected lime tree at 16 Six Ashes Road – email from Steve Dores at South 

Staffordshire District Council (SSC), setting out what the owners can do to 

prune the tree.

PCSO Lee Irving response to clerk’s email re attendance at meetings and presence 

in Bobbington

Free trees to be planted by/with local Primary Schools; response from Mrs 

Southall; it was suggested these trees could be planted in the forest school 

area – Cllr W Snelson agreed to speak to Mrs. Southall

Velo Birmingham briefing session 25/7/2017 16:30


Velo Birmingham information, communication and press release

Cllr. Mrs. Wilson expanded on the above information received with respect to Velo Birmingham, as she believes it will have a significant impact on Bobbington. Whilst the route is still to be approved and finalised, Cllr. Mrs. Wilson stated she understood that if approved, in the current format, much of Bobbington would not be accessible on the day of the event (24 September 2017).

The event will host up to 15,000 cyclists who will cover 100 miles, starting and finishing in Birmingham, but taking in some of Staffordshire. Cllr. Mrs Wilson is concerned as to the effect it will have on businesses in the area. It was agreed that the vineyards, Blakelands, Red Lion and Airport would be affected amongst others.
It was acknowledged that local cycling clubs remain a big problem due to their attitude to other road users and dangerous riding (e.g. riding in packs and 2-4 abreast on narrow lanes), this event, however, is on a different scale. No one from the Parish Council was able to attend the meeting at Codsall. Cllr. Mrs Wilson confirmed she and a representative from Trysull would be in attendance, so could report back.


Staffs subsidised bus review consultation

CSW – revised roadside letter and introduction to a new SSRP officer PC Michael 

Barnett.


CSW – slides from meeting on 12/6/2017


CSW notes from meeting on 12/6/2017


Invitation to a workshop on 2/8/2017 – hear from inspiring volunteers about ways 

to commemorate the First World War


SPACE Summer Activities for 11-17 year old  – 24/7/2017 - 1/9/2017 

Circulated by email prior to the meeting:-

Staffordshire County Council (SCC) Highways – Pothole updates 21/6/2017; 3/7/2017; 17/7/2017
VAST newsletter – 22/6/2017; 7/7/17
SSCVA e-bulletin – 10/7/17
Police and Fire consultation launched 14/7/17

Gavin Williamson newsletter 14/7/17

1430. ANY OTHER BUSINESS
Cllr W Snelson sought confirmation that our internal auditor would be leaving the Parish. The Clerk agreed to check he is willing to continue auditing the accounts. 
DATE OF NEXT MEETING 20 September 2017 at 7:30pm. 
Meeting Closed 
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